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Meeting Minutes
April 2, 2015
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Patti Anania (Chair), Greg Radlinski, Danny Ferreira, Ted Wendler, Pat Schorr, Keith Johnson, Charlie Kleeman, Marc El Hassan, Leroy Kelly, Danny Becton (arr. 4:10)
Excused: John Campbell, Ernest McDuffie, Abner Davis
Absent: James Edwards
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Sheriff John Rutherford and Bill Clement – Sheriff’s Office

Chairwoman Anania convened the meeting at 4:04 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the March 5, 2015 meeting as distributed – unanimously approved.
Sheriff Rutherford – lapse factor and year-end budget surplus carry-over
Sheriff Rutherford distributed a chart showing the department’s General Fund and grant-funded patrol and community service officers for fiscal years 2010-11 through 2014-15 and explained the City’s lapse factor – a calculation of how much of the department’s budget is expected to be unexpended at fiscal year-end because not all positions are filled every day of the year. He explained that positions were held vacant in past fiscal years in order to accommodate the transfer of 50 COPS grant-funded officers to General Fund funding and described how funds are retained in one year to meet the extraordinary lapses imposed by the Mayor’s budget on top of the normal annual lapse factor. The Sheriff tries to avoid filling positions in one year that he knows can’t be sustained in the next fiscal year to prevent a hiring/layoff cycle, believing it is better to leave the positions unfilled than to hire and fire.
The Sheriff stated that departmental retention is a substantial challenge because JSO officers have not received a raise since 2007 and took a 3% pay reduction several years later. Entry level patrol officers start at a salary of approximately $36,000, receive a modest raise after their one-year probation period, and then get a substantial raise in their sixth year on the force. He reported that Jacksonville has for the first time in his experience become a feeder agency, with experienced officers leaving in increasing numbers for other jurisdictions because of the stagnant pay scale (no raises since 2008 and a 3% pay cut in 2010 that has not been restored) and the uncertainty over the future of the pension plan. The Sheriff lamented the loss of the Community Service Officer program which served as a good feeder system attracting high school graduates into the Sheriff’s Office and leading them directly into the police academy and eventually onto the force. 
The department is seeing less longevity as officers leave the department earlier and many officers join the DROP program immediately upon reaching 20 years of service, meaning they must retire within 5 years of enrolling in DROP. He referenced a September 2008 Florida Times-Union comparative study of police and fire pension plans across Florida which found that Jacksonville’s police and fire pension fund has very average benefits compared to other departments in the state. The pension costs to the department are skyrocketing because of the unfunded liability which is causing deep cuts in the operational budget to pay the growing costs. He believes that certainty about the future of the pension plan, whatever it may be, is better than the lingering uncertainty that has sapped morale and caused many officers to leave for a more secure future elsewhere and has hurt recruiting.
Public comment
Former TRUE Commissioner Joe Andrews made several suggestions to the commission about steps the TRUE Commission could promote and advocate to deal with the police and fire pension issue. One would be advocating for an ordinance to prohibit any further enhancement of pension benefits until the pension is fully funded for all previously-approved benefits (all unfunded liability paid down). Mr. Andrews asked the commission to request from the Mayor’s Office a copy of the model (including all imbedded assumptions) the Finance Department used to determine that the proposed advance funding mechanism by the City and JEA would be sufficient to pay down the unfunded liability. Third, he suggested that the requested forensic audit of the PFPF determine the root causes of the $1.6 billion unfunded liability so that all factors can be addressed in the pension reform plan to ensure that all sources of the UAAL are sufficiently addressed to keep the problem from recurring. He believes that the root causes need to be addressed and remedied before more funding is pumped into the system.
Auditor’s report

Tommy Carter reported that no new audits have been released since the last meeting, although several are underway and in various stages of completion. In response to a question from Commissioner El Hassan, Mr. Carter stated that an audit of the Loblolly Wetlands Mitigation Bank is underway; he will attempt to determine how the audit was initiated – from the CAO’s risk assessment, request of a City Council member, or other. Commissioner Wendler asked Mr. Carter to follow up with the Council Auditor on a question he has about a change in the reporting of DROP liabilities on the PFPF’s financial statement. The PFPF’s financial statements have changed in response to a recent change in Government Accounting Standards Board regulations, but the results appear counter-intuitive, showing a net positive change to the bottom line when Mr. Wendler anticipated that the change would be negative. 
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
The committee did not meet in the last month due to a general lack of items of sufficient interest.
Commissioner Becton suggested that the commission keep up with the work of Council Member Boyer’s Special CIP Committee, which is finding various pots of money in various accounts available for reallocation to other capital projects.

Audit Committee
The Audit Review Committee met just prior to the full commission meeting and reviewed several audits. #758 Audit Follow-up Report – the committee recommended that the report be approved with the expression of a reservation about the continuing non-resolution of an overpayment issue identified in Audit #711 relating to the former JEDC’s contract with a private firm to maintain buildings and grounds at the Cecil Commerce Center. After several years of back-and-forth discussion between the Council Auditor’s Office and the JEDC (now OED), the Auditor’s Office declared the issue closed because of the refusal of the JEDC/OED to take the recommended action. Chairwoman Anania expressed concern that giving up on a recommendation because of the refusal of an audited agency to accept the recommendation or take any sort of compensatory action sets a bad precedent and may encourage future refusals by other agencies. The Audit Committee has asked staff to invite a representative of the Office of Economic Development to a future committee meeting to discuss the finding and recommendation.
Motion: the TRUE Commission accepts Report #758 as presented, with the exception of the unresolved issue regarding the disputed Cecil Commerce Center maintenance contract, which the Commission will investigate further – unanimously approved.
#759 – County Funded Court Costs: Commissioner Kelly reviewed the audit and expressed concern about the state requirement that the City maintain at least the same level of funding for court functions from year to year. Tommy Carter said that he would pull a copy of the state law to determine the context of the minimum funding requirement.
Motion: the TRUE Commission accepts Report #759 without comment – unanimously approved. 
#760 – JPA Accounts Payable Audit: Commissioner El Hassan reviewed comments he had sent by e-mail to the commission at an earlier meeting and had no substantive questions. The JPA agreed to make improvements suggested by the Council Auditor.
Motion: The TRUE Commission accepts Audit #760 without comment - unanimously approved.
#761 – Budget Quarterly Summary for the Three Months Ending December 31, 2014: Commissioner Ferreira volunteered to perform the review and will present at the next meeting.

#762 – City Payroll Audit and #763 – JTA Payroll Audit: Commissioners Schorr and Wendler volunteered to perform the review and will present at the May meeting.

Commissioner Johnson volunteered to follow up on the Mayor’s Office Travel Audit within the next month by arranging a meeting with the Mayor’s staff.
After listening to the recording of a meeting of the City Council’s Special CIP Committee, Commissioner Schorr questioned why the City loaned funds from one of its self-insurance reserve funds in the 1990s to the Adam’s Mark Hotel developer to incentivize the construction of the hotel. 
Chair’s Comments
The Chair welcomed new commissioner Charlie Kleeman to the commission and said that staff could provide him with the packet of new commissioner materials distributed at last month’s new commissioner orientation meeting.
Regarding commission membership, Ms. Anania said that she has been and will be in further contact with the Council President’s office and the Mayor’s Office regarding filling their vacancies.

Old Business
Commissioner Wendler reported on the recent court ruling by Judge Tom Beverly declaring that the so-called “30 year agreement” between the City and the Police and Fire Pension Fund over pension fund operations, funding and benefits was invalid and therefore null and void. The group discussed the effect of that ruling and what it means to the future of pension reform negotiations. Commissioner Radlinski gave his perspective on what the “status quo ante” portion of the judge’s ruling means for the current benefit package. Judge Beverly did not set a firm deadline for when the City and unions would have to reach a new agreement on pension benefits, giving the parties an opportunity to resume negotiations and come to a mutual agreement on revisions to the plan. Commissioner Becton felt that until and unless changes are made in the governance of the PFPF board, the City would be continuing to funnel more cash into the same investment system that has lost money on its investments in 5 of the last 10 years. Unless changes are made to the board and its investment policies, there is a good chance that the proposed funding mechanism will fail and the City will continue to owe the $1.6 billion UAAL plus the borrowed money for the up-front down-payment on reducing the unfunded liability. He hoped that the TRUE Commission would speak out in opposition to the proposed funding mechanism regardless of the status of the so-called “30-year agreement”. 
Commissioner Wendler questioned whether the PFPF’s proposed infusion of state Chapter 175/185 funds into the up-front payment to buy down the UAAL is legal and recommended that the commission examine the Chapter 175/185 funds in-depth to see what it can legally be used for. He felt that the commission should now make substantive recommendations about what the future benefit package should look like now that the judge has ruled the “30-year agreement” invalid. Commissioner Ferreira urged recommendations calling for a truly sustainable pension system that doesn’t make unrealistic guarantees of investment returns. Commissioner Becton noted that the vast majority of the cost savings in the proposed pension revision plans was attributable to a new benefit structure for new employees, not the changes that would apply to current vested employees. Funding whatever plan is adopted is the key to success. Commissioner Becton also announced his resignation from the TRUE Commission at the end of May due to his election to the City Council.
The commission discussed what further positions it wants to take or recommendations it wants to make. Joe Andrews suggested that if the court’s ruling means that the pension plan returns to the status quo as of 2000, that would be a great improvement because changes made subsequent to that time shifted the liability for pension funding shortfalls from an even 50/50 split between the City and the employees to 100% City liability. 
Motion (El Hassan): the TRUE Commission will appoint a committee to craft new recommendations on reforming the Police and Fire Pension Fund – approved unanimously. Commissioners Wendler, El Hassan, Radlinski and Johnson volunteered to serve on the new committee.
New Business
The next City board and commission ethics orientation will be held on April 17, 2015.
A Nominating Committee for officers will be appointed at the May meeting to report a proposed slate of officers for the commission to vote on at the June meeting. Volunteers both for the Nominating Committee and to serve in commission offices are highly encouraged.
Commissioner Comments
None
Next meeting

The commission’s next meeting will be on May 7, 2015.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:44 p.m.
Posted 5.12.15   11:00 a.m.
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